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Plans Panel (City Centre) 
 

Thursday, 12th May, 2011 
 

PRESENT: 
 

Councillor B Selby in the Chair 

 Councillors D Blackburn, C Campbell, 
A Castle, G Driver, M Hamilton, 
S Hamilton, G Latty, E Nash and N Taggart 

 
88 Chair's opening remarks  
 The Chair welcomed back the Chief Planning Officer, Mr Crabtree, who had 
recently returned to work after a long illness 
 The Chair thanked Angela Bloor on behalf of the Panel for her support of the 
Panel as clerk as this would be her last meeting as she was moving to other duties in 
the Governance Services Section 
 The Panel paid tribute to former Councillor James Monaghan who had not 
been re-elected following the recent local elections.   The clerk was asked to send a 
letter on behalf of the Panel thanking James for all the hard work he had undertaken 
whilst sitting on Plans Panel City Centre 
 The Chair then asked Members and Officers to introduce themselves  
 
89 Declarations of Interest  
 The following Members declared personal/prejudicial interests for the purpose 
of Section 81(3) of the Local Government Act 2000 and paragraphs 8 to 12 of the 
Members Code of Conduct 
 Applications 11/01000/OT and 11/01003/LI – Eastgate and Harewood Quarter 
and Templar House Lady Lane LS2 
 Councillors Campbell, Nash and Selby declared personal interests through 
being members of English Heritage which had commented on the proposals (minute 
92 refers) 
 Councillor Castle declared a personal interest through being a member of 
Leeds Civic Trust which had commented on the proposals (minute 92 refers) 
 Application 11/01194/FU – Former Park Lane College Building – Bridge Street 
and Ladybeck Close LS2 – Councillor Castle declared a personal interest through 
being a member of Leeds Civic Trust which had commented on the proposals 
(minute 93 refers) 
 
 A further declaration of interest was made later in the meeting (minute 92 
refers) 
 
90 Minutes  
 RESOLVED -  That the minutes of the Plans Panel City Centre meeting held 
on 10th March 2011 be approved 
 
91 Application 11/00058/FU -Extension of Unit 1 to form additional self-
contained workshop (B2)  Mushroom Street Sheepscar LS9  
 Plans, drawings and photographs were displayed at the meeting.   A site visit 
had taken place earlier in the day which some Members had attended 
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 Officers presented the report which related to a retrospective application to 
regularise works which had created an additional workshop at Mushroom Street 
 The planning history of the site was outlined as was the view of Officers that 
the application should be refused on the grounds of increased on street parking and 
highways safety issues 
 The Panel heard representations from the applicant and an objector who 
attended the meeting 
 Members discussed the following matters: 

• the changes which had been made to the approved scheme 

• highways issues 

• the nature of the business on site and the need for larger premises 
The Panel considered how to proceed 

 RESOLVED -  That the application be refused for the following reason: 
 

The Local Planning Authority considers that the retention of unit 1A results in 
a demand for parking which cannot be satisfactorily accommodated within the 
site causing servicing difficulties and an exacerbation of the existing level of 
on street parking on Mushroom Street to the detriment of highway safety and 
is therefore contrary to policies GP5, T2 and T24 of the Leeds Unitary 
Development Plan (Review 2006) 

 
92 Applications 11/01000/OT and 11/01003/LI -Eastgate and Harewood 
Quarter and Templar House Lady Lane LS2  
 Further to minute 96 of the Plans Panel City Centre meeting held on 26th May 
2010 where Panel considered an extension of time application for a major mixed-use 
development at the Eastgate and Harewood Quarter (EHQ), Members considered a 
position statement on a revised application 
 Plans, including the 1847 plan of Lady Lane, drawings, photographs, 
precedent images and graphics including a fly-through were displayed at the 
meeting.   A model showing the site within the wider context of the city was also 
provided 
 The Head of Planning Services introduced the report; briefly outlined the 
planning history of the development; referred to the latest round of public 
consultation on the scheme which had taken place in September 2010 and to a visit 
made by Members and Officers to Leicester in January 2011 to view the recently 
completed Highcross Shopping Centre which was developed by Hammersons, the 
applicant for the EHQ scheme 
 Officers presented the report and revised scheme and informed Members that 
the proposals were for a reduced scheme which was considered to be deliverable 
and viable and whilst still being a mixed-use development, would no longer include 
housing; a cinema; a church drop in facility or a hotel.   The proposed uses were for 
retail stores, restaurants, bars and offices in use classes A1,A2,A3,A4,A5 and B1, 
gym (D2), medical centre, crèche and multi-faith prayer room (D2) with associated 
development comprising changing places toilet facilities; new squares; public realm; 
landscaping; car parking and associated highway works 
 The boundary of the site had also been revised and would not now extend to 
the former Appleyard’s filling station or Millgarth Police Station.   As a result, the 
development was sited wholly within the Prime Shopping Quarter so fully conformed 
to the Development Plan 
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 The application which had been submitted was for outline planning permission 
with all matters reserved although a considerable amount of detail had been 
provided with the outline application 
 A large number of objections to the proposals had been received, with 26 
further representations having been recorded from those listed in the report.   An 
additional letter of support had also been received.   Members would be updated on 
representations at the time the application was before them for determination 
 Further details were provided on the reduced footprint of the site which arose 
from the fact that Millgarth Police Station had not yet been vacated, although 
permission had been obtained for a new police headquarters on Elland Road and 
that Ladybeck culvert ran through the site and under Millgarth which had caused 
difficulties in obtaining the floorspace layouts required by the main anchor store, 
John Lewis.   As a result, the proposed John Lewis store would be re-sited on the 
Harewood side of the scheme, close to the markets 
 Members were informed of the parameters for the heights of the individual 
units, with these ranging from 3-4 storeys to 10-12 storeys, with parameters existing 
for widths of buildings also 
 The Panel left the meeting room to view the model which was displayed in the 
ante-chamber and which set the context of the proposals within the wider city centre 
 Members commented on the following matters: 

• the massing of the John Lewis store and whether the bulk of this could 
be reduced by sinking the building further into the ground 

• the need to relate the building lines of the Market and its exits with 
those of the EHQ scheme 

• the importance of the exterior treatment of the car park and that it 
should not add to the existing harshness of York Road at this point 

 
(Councillor Taggart joined the meeting at this point) 
 
Councillor Taggart declared a personal interest as a member of the  

Joint Services Committee which managed West Yorkshire Archaeological Advisory 
Service which had commented on the application 
  
 Members returned to the meeting room and Officers continued with their 
presentation 
 Details of the landscaping proposals were provided.   Although there was 
much hard landscaping, there would be the creation of two new squares; Templar 
Square which would be sited adjacent to Templar House Public House in the north-
west corner of the site which would be a calmer, quieter and contemporary space 
and Eastgate Square which would be more vibrant and be the venue for a range of 
events and activities.   The resiting of this square in the revised proposals would 
involve the breaking through and removal of a section of the Blomfield buildings to 
the north of Eastgate to provide a new public space fronting on to the refurbished 
and re-used Listed Templar House.   A water feature was also proposed within the 
development 
 The importance of the scheme in relation to Kirkgate Market had been 
considered by the applicant and it was felt that opportunities for the market could 
flow from that development, some of these being: 

• increased footfall across the site and an attraction to people visiting the 
city 
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• increased parking 

• dedicated loading areas for market traders, which did not currently 
exist 

• additional trading opportunities to cater for the construction workers on 
the site 

• the design of the scheme which respected the Market and its historic 
street patterns and gave clear sight lines to the Market and improved 
connectivity 

Within the site were the historic buildings of Lyons Works and Templar  
House and the once dominant street, Lady Lane.   The retention of Lyons Works had 
been considered but as in the previous scheme, this was not possible.   However, 
Templar House which was Grade II Listed would be restored and enhanced.   The 
site of the original alignment of Lady Lane would be marked where it was being lost, 
with precedent images of the commemorative plaques marking the Berlin Wall being 
shown as possible ways to achieve this 
 Details of the arcade/covered street were provided with the proposed roof 
form being of a glazed cloistered design.   A glazed bridge link, required by John 
Lewis from their store to the car park had been incorporated into the scheme.   
Members were informed that this would be lightweight in appearance and would not 
hinder views up Eastgate 

In relation to highways issues, the following information was provided: 

• George Street would be remodelled and the existing pay and display 
car park located to the north of George Street would be removed.   A 
drop-off point would be provided adjacent to the coach station; the taxi 
rank would be retained and there would be the provision of a new bus 
stop to accommodate the buses which were to be diverted along 
George Street that do not use the bus station.   There would also be 
dedicated loading bays for up to 20 transit vans with the standard 20 
minutes being allowed for unloading.   Members were informed that the 
surveys which had been undertaken suggested this provision would be 
sufficient.   The carriageway would be wide enough to allow buses to 
comfortably pass the kerb side activities 

• the NGT proposals had been accommodated as a route had been 
planned which would wind its way through the scheme.   Similarly bus 
routes had been considered with Westbound buses on Eastgate being 
diverted via Vicar Lane and York Street and Eastbound buses via 
George Street and Vicar Lane.   A bus gate on Call Lane by the Corn 
Exchange was proposed to reduce the volume of general through 
traffic on York Street.   The need for additional bus stops was being 
reviewed to accommodate the changes in bus routing, which 
considered the number of passengers likely to wait at a stop and hence 
the time required to load.   The development would also support use of 
bicycles, with cycle links being provided from Mabgate to Eastgate 

• the design of the multi storey car park enabled vehicular access from 
Bridge Street and Vicar Lane 

• the John Lewis store would have a service yard off George Street and 
a customer collect area in the basement 

• details of the pedestrian routes were provided; the Eastgate 
roundabout would be retained and signalised pedestrian crossings 
would be sited on Vicar Lane; one would lead directly down to the John 
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Lewis store from Sidney Street, with a second one providing a link to 
the Grand Arcade 

Members commented on the following matters: 

• bus routes, with concerns that the proposals would result in more 
buses going along New Briggate which was already unpleasant due to 
buses and the various retail uses along the street  

• the possibility of buses coming eastwards turning on Albion Street to 
Merrion Street, with mixed views being expressed on this suggestion 

• whether there was the possibility of buses continuing down The 
Headrow/Eastgate into the bus station, in view of the amount of money 
which had been spent upgrading this and the number of people 
needing to use this facility 

• the view that the whole scheme hinged on the absence of buses down 
Eastgate  

• that problems currently existed with east/west routes through the city 
centre and that diverting buses along George Street up to The Corn 
Exchange would add to these problems 

• the need to consult on the proposals with all the bus operators, not 
solely First Bus 

• the need to ensure the system of bus routes worked with the delivery 
systems for market traders 

• that there should be no additional pedestrian guard rails on George 
Street 

• the design of the car park and the need to ensure this appeared as a 
building rather than a box 

• that consideration should be given to reflecting the interesting and 
intricate designs of the paving in Leeds’ historic arcades in the 
proposed new arcade  

• the need to ensure the height of the bridge would protect views both to 
and from Eastgate  

• that increased trade for Kirkgate Market was possible and had 
occurred in Leicester when the Highcross development had opened 
adjacent to the city’s market, however, it was essential that logistically 
the market could continue to function properly and therefore some 
tweaking of the scheme might be needed to achieve this 

• that despite the boost to the market trade in Leicester, that the 
impression had been given on the site visit to Highcross that many 
people only visited the John Lewis store by car and then returned 
home thereby confining their use of the centre and their spending to 
the anchor store, and that despite the obvious draw of John Lewis in 
Leeds, this would need to be considered 

• that details of the design of the John Lewis store were awaited but 
concerns that the store in Highcross lacked active frontages around the 
whole of the building and that this should not be replicated on the 
Leeds store 

• that walkways were a feature of Leeds city centre and that the 
proposals for the area around the John Lewis store lacked these 

Officers provided the following responses: 
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• regarding the bus proposals, that Metro had taken the lead on 
satisfying themselves that the proposals would work and that all bus 
operators providing services into Leeds were being spoken to.   It was 
estimated that approximately 76 buses per hour were to be diverted 
along George Street although traffic modelling remained ongoing.   

• that the implications of diverting buses up Albion Street on to Merrion 
Street would need to be considered 

• that no additional need for pedestrian guard rails had been identified 
for this scheme 

• that in relation to the design of the John Lewis store, debate had 
centered around issues such as servicing, floor plates and door 
openings, therefore for the purposes of the presentation, Officers had 
used a previous representation of the store.   If the outline application 
was approved, it was possible that the first Reserved Matters 
application should be how the John Lewis store related to the rest of 
the scheme 

In response to the specific questions raised in the report, the Panel  
provided the following comments: 

• Members were supportive of the principle of the proposed uses and 
their mix 

• that subject to the comments made, Members were supportive of the 
principles of the proposed layout, scale and design 

• regarding the principles of the proposed transport strategy, access 
arrangements and connectivity across and through the site, some 
scepticism was expressed about the information which had been 
provided and that the proposed Vicar Lane/George Street diversion 
would work adequately.   Further information was requested on details 
of all buses which used Eastgate – in both directions – and not solely 
those using Central Bus Station, which should also encompass all the 
bus operators and provide information on the consequences of the 
proposals for bus users.   The Panel’s Highways Officer suggested the 
information could be provided in the form used to brief Members of the 
proposed bus changes associated with the Trinity Scheme.   This was 
accepted, with the information being requested as soon as it was 
available 

• concerning the proposed public realm and landscaping, Members 
broadly supported this, although the need for the proposed water 
feature to work consistently was stressed.   In terms of the use of 
Eastgate Square there was a difference in views on the type of event 
which should be provided, but it was agreed it should be a well-used 
space.   Some concern was expressed in relation to the proposed 
public open space around the markets area and the need for the 
streets around Millgarth to be pedestrian-friendly was emphasised 

• Members were supportive of the principles of the approach taken to 
heritage assets conservation; demolitions and to the archaeology 

• in relation to the strategy for drainage and managing flood risk, 
Members were supportive of the principles proposed 

• in respect of sustainability, Members were supportive of the 
sustainable measures proposed.   In terms of an acceptable fall back 
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position should the low carbon energy centre not come forward, it was 
suggested that a default position should be that of the most energy 
efficient alternative possible 

• Members supported the principles and findings of the Environmental 
Impact Assessment 

• in relation to the Section 106 obligations as listed in the submitted 
report, these were supported as was the Chief Planning Officer’s 
comments that provision for sufficient space for unloading vehicles 
during the day for market traders would be required under condition  

RESOLVED –  To note the report and the comments now made 
 
(Towards the end of this item, Councillor Nash left the meeting) 

 
93 Application 11/01194/FU -Demolition of buildings and erection of a low 
carbon energy centre; associated landscaping; means of enclosure and 
highway works - Former Park Lane College Building - Bridge Street - 1-2 and 
27-30 Ladybeck Close LS2 - Position Statement  
  

(Prior to consideration of this item, Councillor Taggart left the meeting_ 
 

Plans, photographs, drawings and graphics were displayed at the meeting 
 A site visit had taken place earlier in the day which some Members had 
attended  
 Officers presented the report and scheme which outlined proposals for a low 
carbon energy centre at Bridge Street/Ladybeck Close which although being 
associated with the proposed Eastgate and Harewood Quarter development, was a 
stand alone application and could be delivered independently of the Eastgate retail 
scheme 
 The proposed Low Carbon Energy Centre (LCEC) would house a range of 
equipment including gas-fired boilers, a biomass boiler and Combined Heat and 
Power engine.   The LCEC would be controlled remotely but two car parking spaces 
had been included on site to allow for daily maintenance visits 
 The external cladding would comprise three-dimensional metal triangles of 
varying size which would be coloured in earth tones.   The chimney which would be 
approximately 54m in height would be silver in colour 
 Visual interest would be provided by a window at ground-floor level where 
passers by could watch some of the LCEC processes 
 Members were informed that a concern raised by highways in respect of 
forward visibility from Ladybeck Close had been addressed 
 Receipt of a letter from the new owners of Crispin House was reported which 
requested consideration be given to residential and visual amenity    
 Members commented on the following matters: 

• the weathering of the materials 

• the colouration of the cladding; that this was not earth-toned and that 
the references shown of other buildings in Leeds did not relate to the 
colour of the proposed cladding 

• the scale of the building and whether it was necessary to be as high as 
being proposed 
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• that the metal cladding was reminiscent of the panelling on the 
Headingley Stadium with concerns that the joints would be visible, so 
leading to a less pleasing effect 

• that the design was at variance with surrounding buildings and was 
inappropriate in view of the close proximity to residential properties 

The Civic Architect, Mr Thorp, provided the following responses: 

• that improved technologies in pigmenting pre-cast concrete enabled 
better colour retention so the materials would weather well 

• that earth tones had been considered as these would provide a 
richness which would avoid a monolithic effect, but the exact tones 
would be reconsidered with some samples being provided for 
Members’ consideration.   Mr Thorp suggested that the successful 
approach taken to the cladding on the Arena, by providing large-scale 
coloured panels be adopted for this scheme 

• that unlike Headingley Stadium the cladding would be cut diamond 
shapes which would also be perforated as ventilation was required 

• in terms of the design challenge, Members were informed that the 
three levels of the LCEC worked differently and that the design 
reflected that; at ground floor there was noise; at first floor there was 
less noise but greater ventilation was required with the top floor being 
the site of the coolers where there was an open roof.   In relation to the 
concerns about the height, Mr Thorp stated that the profile of the top of 
the building could be reconsidered 

In relation to the specific issues raised in the report, the Panel provided  
the following responses 

• that in principle the proposal was acceptable as a stand alone 
development delivering low carbon energy to existing and proposed 
(non-Eastgate Quarters) developments but that it was important to 
know the fall-back position as the provision of a high quality 
sustainable development was required 

• that the comments were noted on the scale, form and design 

• regarding impact on existing residential amenity to note the comments 
now made and those made on the site visit, where most Members were 
of the view that in relation to the hostel the proposals were acceptable, 
provided that comments made about the height were adequately 
addressed.   It was noted that the proposed multi-storey car park in the 
Eastgate and Harewood could lessen the visual impact of the LCEC 

• that the proposals did not raise any highway safety concerns 
RESOLVED – To note the report and the comments now made 
 
(During consideration of this matter, Councillor Driver left the meeting) 

 
94 'Planning for Growth' - National Advice  
 Members considered a report of the Chief Planning Officer setting out 
information sent to all Local Planning Authorities (LPAs) in England by the Chief 
Planner (Communities and Local Government) in respect of the national objectives in 
‘Planning for Growth’.   Appended to the report was a statement by the Minister for 
Decentralisation and further information on planning obligations 
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 The Head of Planning Services presented the report and informed Members 
that the Government was placing great importance on delivering sustainable growth 
and that LPAs were being asked to place significant weight on the need to secure 
economic growth when considering planning applications 
 Members were also informed that consultation on proposed changes to use 
classes had commenced and that a paper on this matter would be presented to the 
Member/Officer Working Group 
 Regarding the viability of schemes and affordable housing, Members were 
informed that a report on levels of affordable housing to be sought would be 
considered by Executive Board at its meeting on 18th May 
 RESOLVED -  To note the report and attached papers and to have regard to 
them in making planning decisions 
 
95 Date and time of next meeting  
 Thursday 9th June 2011 at 1.30pm in the Civic Hall, Leeds 
 
 
 


